Public Document Pack



DORSET COUNCIL - CABINET

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 5 MAY 2020

Present: Cllrs Spencer Flower (Chairman), Peter Wharf (Vice-Chairman), Tony Alford, Ray Bryan, Graham Carr-Jones, Tony Ferrari, Laura Miller, Andrew Parry and David Walsh

Apologies: Cllrs Gary Suttle

Also present: Cllr Piers Brown, Cllr Matthew Hall, Cllr Jill Haynes, Cllr Jane Somper and Cllr Daryl Turner

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Matt Prosser (Chief Executive), Aidan Dunn (Executive Director - Corporate Development S151), Jonathan Mair (Corporate Director - Legal & Democratic Service Monitoring Officer), John Sellgren (Executive Director, Place), Susan Dallison (Democratic Services Manager), Kate Critchel (Senior Democratic Services Officer), Karyn Punchard (Corporate Director of Place Services) and Susan Ward-Rice (Equaities and Diversity Officer)

WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed all who were attending the first cabinet meeting to be held since March 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. He also explained how the meeting would be conducted.

In respect of the item 4 on the agenda "Questions and Statements from the Public", 2 statements had been received regarding the future of Community Hospitals. Questions or statements to Cabinet needed to refer to council business and it was not within the Council's remit to decide the future of community hospital beds.

These matters should be referred to the Clinical Commissioning Group who had the responsibility for clinical provision in Dorset.

138. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 March 2020 were confirmed as a correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the first available opportunity.

139. Declarations of Interest

Cllr L Miller declared a non-pecuniary interest in respect of minute no. 153 "Major Waste Disposal Contracts" following a competitive tender process.

Cllr Miller reported that her partner worked for a company that had connections within this particular industry. He was not directly involved in the matter set out within the report before members and she therefore indicated that she would take part in the discussion and vote on the item.

140. Public Participation

Four questions from the public had been received. These were from Chris Bradely, Caz Dennett, Debby Monkhouse and Irene Statham.

A shortened version of the questions were read out by Matt Prosser (Chief Executive) and Jonathan Mair (Corporate Director, Legal and Democratic Services). A copy of the full questions and the responses are set out in appendix 1 these minutes.

141. Questions from Members

There were two questions from members and these are set out in appendix 2 to these minutes.

142. Forward Plan

The Cabinet Forward Plan was received and noted.

143. Covid-19 Response

The Chairman introduced the report by stating that as of 4 May 2020 174 members of Dorset's community had sadly lost their life due to COVID-19. 46 of those were from local residential care homes.

He asked the committee to take a moment to sit quietly for a short period of reflection.

The Chairman advised that the report set out a summary of the council's response to the COVID-19 pandemic and identified some of the many changes that had taken place in the way that services were being managed, and the command structures enacted to do this. He commended the response from Dorset Council officers in the face of this crisis and advised that the report aimed to set out what had been achieved to date and what issues might be faced in the future.

The Chief Executive reported the strategic approach to the pandemic. He took the opportunity to thank local residents, communities and businesses in Dorset for their continued support. He also thanked local volunteers for their contribution and those individuals who had worked on delivering such national initiatives as the Community Shielding work. He highlighted the work being carried out to deliver business grants and support for council taxpayers facing hardship.

Dorset Council was classed as a Category 1 Emergency Responder under

the 2004 Civil Contingencies Act, alongside emergency services (police, fire, ambulance); coastguard; health and the environment agency. All Category 1 responders were also members of Dorset's Local Resilience Forum (LRF). The Forum was the principal mechanism for multi- agency planning and cooperation in response to an incident.

The Executive Director for Corporate Development advised that his role within this was to act as the Council's "Covid Gold Lead" and to coordinate the council's response to the Covid-19 crisis. The complexity of the arrangements put into place by the council were set out at appendices A & B of the report. The role had dealt with issues such as obtaining the emergency provision of PPE, testing for Covid-19, communications, discouragement of visitors to Dorset and promoting social distancing regulations. The LRF were also now planning the way back to the new normality.

The Director of Public Health set out an overview of the Public Health challenges. He advised that he was working closely with Public Health England in order to give appropriate advice to the local public health system. Because of the adherence to the lockdown and social distancing measures put into place, Dorset had not, to date, been significantly impacted by the virus compared with other areas within the UK. He further highlighted that at the moment the main concern related to pressure that was in and around local residential care homes.

The Executive Director for People (Children) reported on the council's community shielding work which coordinated the provision of food, medicine and emotional support to individuals and families identified on the Government 'shielded' list. She further reported on the work to support Dorset's children by ensuring the provision of enhanced services in relation to school and early years provision for vulnerable children and those of keyworkers; Remote education for children not able to attend school, teacher resilience during COVID-19 closures, the provision of free school meals and domestic abuse issues.

The Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care and Health set out the response to the pandemic in respect of People Services (Adults). She stated how inspired she had been by the Community Shield work including the role of community volunteers. She also referred to the Council's PPE drive through hubs which had supported local residential homes and funeral directors.

The Porfolio Holder also referred to the Covid response help-lines and indicated that the council had increased care facilities which had freed up and enabled greater capacity in the acute hospital setting. Lessons could be learnt from the work carried out so far and she commended the report and welcomed the scrutiny of it by Resources Scrutiny Committee.

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help expressed his thanks to all the staff within school settings to ensure that children continued to be educated, receiving pastoral care and making sure that safeguarding was in place. He also praised careers and foster careers during this time of

home schooling. He thanked social workers for their efforts to ensure that children in care and young leavers remained safe.

The Portfolio Holder for Housing and Community Safety commended the report as a fundamental piece of historical work. He set out the efforts taking place within the housing provision and advised that at the outbreak of the virus, the housing team had found accommodation for the rough sleeping community within a 4 day period. They now continued to provide the necessary outreach support to these individuals.

The council was working hard with its partners to deal with issues as they occurred as a number of households presented as homeless had increased since the restrictions were introduced. These were a separate group of people to the rough sleeping community and the main reasons for the increase related to persons who were sofa surfing or renting a room from a friend being asked to leave due to concerns about self-isolation.

In respect of domestic abuse concerns, the community safety team were working with partners to monitor the situation and support the Police with a domestic abuse communications campaign.

The Executive Director for Place indicated that he was the officer lead in respect of the recovery process. A recovery coordinating group (RCG) were working in parallel to the LRF and within the framework of national guidance. The aim of the RCG was to enable and support progress which allowed individuals, families and communities to attain their proper level of functioning through the provision of information and resources. He further advised that the group would undertake an initial impact analysis and define the recovery strategy for Dorset, focusing on the economy and welfare and wellbeing of residents and employees.

In respect of the Place directorate, members were advised that many employees within the directorate provided key services and it had been important that these were maintained. Other employees had been redeployed to support the distribution of food and prescriptions to vulnerable people.

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment reported that transport services were being adapted to ensure the safety of drivers and the general public. The council fleet had been moved to County Hall in order to free up the Old Radio Station site. He reported that it was essential to continue the work of the Climate and Ecological Emergency Executive Advisory Panel, although some officers had been temporarily re-deployed. It was also noted that vehicle movements within Dorset had reduced by 70% with this slightly peaked over the weekends.

The Portfolio Holder for Planning reported that the planning service had been adapting to new ways of working and business was being conducted remotely. Case Officers were having to change working practices as site visits were currently on hold, the planning services was continuing to operate. Progress continued on the local plan although there were some immediate impacts of COVID-19 that had put a halt to some work within the service.

However the Local Plan Executive Advisory Panel was to re-commence to oversee the achievement of key milestones and planning policy. He also referred to the work being carried out in respect of Neighbourhood plans and reported that government guidelines had been amended to indicate that plans awaiting referendums could be given significant weight in planning decision making.

The Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services took the opportunity to thank community and voluntary bodies for their support. He also referred to the Town and Parish Councils' work during the emergency period. He reported on the changes to the registration services, in particular for the registration of deaths, which were now being carried out by telephone appointment. Members were further advised of the work of Weymouth Crematorium which continued to provide funerals where close family and friends could attend. Plans were also in place to accommodate higher numbers of cremations over the next weeks and months, if that was required.

Trading Standards and Environmental Health were providing support and advice to businesses, helping them to navigate through business closure and social distancing requirements in the workplace. He also referred to the customer service activity which had been support by library staff whilst the Dorset Library's were closed.

The Corporate Director for Legal and Democratic reported on the work of the emergency planning team and the excess death planning arrangements. These arrangements had been made and facilities put in place in the Dorset Council and Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council areas in order that COVID deaths would be well managed and both the deceased and the bereaved treated with respect.

In respect of the workforce and their well-being, the Executive Director for Corporate Development advised that COVID-19 had impacted on businesses in many different ways. Dorset Council staff had been developing new services and working flexibly. An internal skills agency was being developed to ensure that key services could continue to be maintained.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets advised that the full financial impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on Dorset Council was still being analysed whilst the emergency response was ongoing. There would be a significant impact from the suspension of income generating services, additional expenditure and incurred, and planned transformation savings that had not been achieved.

These would require mitigation during 2020/21 (and beyond) once the full compensation package from central government was known.

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change and the Corporate Policy and Performance Officer reported that during the COVID-19 response, impact screening tools and assessments had been undertaken where a permanent change in service delivery had been made.

A draft EqIA for the COVID-19 pandemic was currently being produced which covered all the protected characteristics and the additional characteristics that Dorset Council consider important. Once finalised, the EqIA would be shared publicly, however, it should be noted that this was an ever-changing situation and the EqIA would need to be updated on a regular basis.

Following a set of round table conversations with councillors, a copy of the EqIA report would be presented to a future meeting of Cabinet.

The Chairman invited Scrutiny Chairmen to address the committee. The Chairman of Resources Scrutiny Committee asked Cabinet to support the recommendations and took the opportunity to set out how the Resources Scrutiny Committee would monitor and review its progress.

The Chairman of the Health Scrutiny Committee indicated that it was likely that a joint health scrutiny meeting would be held with BCP in the near future to discuss the areas' response to COVID-19 along side the two councils' partners including the NHS.

In response, the Portfolio Holder for People Adult Services agreed that it was important that the council was part of an integrated health system. Members also agreed that being a unitary council had enabled them to respond to the crisis in a cohesive manner.

In response to questions from the Chairman for Place Scrutiny Committee, the Chairman confirmed that work on communication flyers be it electronic or in paper form continued. He would also discuss the possibility of contact details being made available on the local transport system with the communications team.

In respect of climate change, the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment agreed that it was essential that the council learnt lessons from the crisis, in order to work smarter in the future and these matters would be discussed at a future meeting of the Climate and Ecological Emergency Executive Advisory Panel.

The Chairman of the Audit & Governance Committee asked Cabinet about the 109 decisions taken by officers during the pandemic, were they operational or would they had required a scrutiny process? In response the Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care and Health advised that these were decisions that had been taken at speed and within the council's scheme of delegation.

In respect of a question relating to local food banks, the council had been working with Public Heath Dorset in respect of this provision and many had seen an increased need. The council had supported these food banks with social distancing, healthy start vouchers, lanyards, financial contributions and advice on how volunteers could remain safe. The council had been in weekly contact with all the food banks who provide data so that this information can be mapped and measured in the future.

In respect of questions around mental health support, the Portfolio Holder of Adult Social Care and Health agreed that this was critical, in supporting employees and local residents. Established multi agency groups were bringing together a tiered approach to cover areas of bereavement, well-being support, self help, skills training or telephone line support.

In response to a question on safety on school transport, the Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Years advised that the council was waiting for further advice in respect of school transport provision.

The Chairman of People Scrutiny Committee asked the Cabinet about support in terms of children already being home schooled and those being looked after by the council.

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Years confirmed that the council's focus had been around those children with social workers and those who were looked after children. Some of those were home schooled. The number of children within care had not changed during this period.

The Executive Director advised that schools were contacting children on the vulnerable list on a weekly basis. There were, however no secure beds available across the county and it remained a challenge to provide this type of care facility as it did prior to the COVID-19 pandemic.

The Chairman, thanked all those that had contributed to the creation of the report, including multi-agency partners and local residents.

Cllr P Wharf proposed an amendment to the recommendation set out within the report, this was accepted by Cabinet.

Decision

- (a) That the Council's response to the Covid emergency response is noted;
- (b) That all Council staff be thanked for their part in responding to the emergency;
- (c) That this report is referred to the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for members to consider the effectiveness of Dorset Council's response and
- (d) That the focus of the work of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be to learn from Dorset Council's experience of responding to the Covid-19 emergency and not to scrutinise the effectiveness of other agencies and any decisions which are rightly the responsibility of the Council's partners.

Reason for the Decision

To ensure that cabinet are fully informed and assured of the way that services have been managed under the Council's response to the COVID-19 pandemic to date.

144. Approval for the transfer of assets to Portland Town Council

Members were advised that prior to the formation of Dorset Council some services and assets were agreed to be transferred to Weymouth & Portland Town Councils. Transfers to Weymouth Town Council had been dealt with as part of the formation of Weymouth Town Council. Portland Town Council already existed and therefore the asset transfer process was required to be completed separately.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets sought approval for the authority to proceed with the proposed asset transfers to Portland Town Council on less than best consideration basis.

Decision

- (a) That the assets listed in Appendix A of the report of 5 May 2020 be transferred freehold to Portland Town Council at less than best consideration with no clawback provisions.
- (b) That the assets listed in Appendix B of the report of 5 May 2020 be transferred leasehold to Portland Town Council at less than best consideration with covenants to retain control of future use and ownership.
- (c) That the right to work the minerals be excluded on all transferring assets.
- (d) For Dorset Council to keep control of the Verne Common including areas covered by High Level Stewardship agreement and be able to licence the Town Council to hold suitable events.
- (e) That discussions with the Crown Estate and Portland Town Council progress to relinquish the management of assets currently managed by Dorset Council and owned by the Crown Estate.
- (f) That authority be delegated to the Executive Director for Place in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder for Commercial, Finance and Assets to make changes to the above.

Reason for the decision

To confirm the assets to be transferred and the basis of transfers to Portland Town Council.

Weymouth & Portland Borough Council carried out services which are more typically that of a Town Council, such as allotments and parks. Prior to the formation of Dorset Council some services and assets were agreed to be

transferred to Weymouth & Portland Town Councils. Transfers to Weymouth Town Council were dealt with as part of the formation of Weymouth Town Council. Portland Town Council already existed and therefore the asset transfer process is required to be completed separately.

Member authority is required to transfer assets (some with values reported in excess of £100,000) at less than best consideration, ie at less than market value.

145. Transforming Cities Fund (TCF) Delivery

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment reminded members that Cabinet had considered a report in November 2019 seeking delegated authority for the submission of the Transforming Cities Fund (TCF).

The scheme aimed to deliver improved cycle, walking and public transport. The scheme also proposed aims to increase the amount of sustainable low carbon, travel and would form part of the ongoing efforts to reduce carbon emissions from transport.

Cabinet was now being asked to consider a report setting out the proposed governance framework and delivery plan for the TFC. In response to a questions, the Chairman confirmed that scrutiny was essential to ensure that this joint project with BCP was transparent and he would look to see what scrutiny functions had been included within the governance arrangements.

Decision

- (a) That, in principle, the proposed three-year delivery programme in line with the TCF Strategic Outline Business Case, already approved by Cabinet, and guidance set out by the DfT in the Assurance Framework, be approved;
- (b) That the proposed Governance Framework be approved and authority be delegated to the Head of Highways in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and the Environment through the TCF Council Governance Board (CGB), for approval of future TCF proposals, detailed programme delivery decisions and the detailed design of each element of the programme;
- (c) That the principle of regular TCF update reports going to the CGB and from there to DfT as stipulated within point 8 of the award letter, with consideration of Traffic Regulation Orders (TROs) associated with the programme being considered in line with current Dorset Council approvals, be approved.

Reason for the decision:

The delegations were designed to:

(i) Allow maximum flexibility in meeting the strict DfT timeline for delivery over the next three years, with appropriate Dorset Council approvals in place.

(ii) To ensure that the authority is best placed to progress scheme delivery at the pace required to meet the funding profiles set by the DfT.

146. Jurassic Coast Partnership Plan 2020 - 2025 and future funding agreement with the Jurassic Coast Trust

Cabinet considered a report on the Jurassic Coast Partnership Plan 2020 – 2025. This set out the management framework for the Dorset and East Devon Coast World Heritage Site, also known as the Jurassic Coast.

Since 2017 the Jurassic Coast Trust has taken the lead in setting out and coordinating delivery of site management, delivering the obligations of both Dorset Council and Devon County Council in respect of site management. It used a Partnership Advisory Committee and Board of Trustees to provide advice towards the management and policies of the site as well as collaborating with a wide range of partners, groups, visitor centres and museums.

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment advised that together with Devon County Council, Dorset Council had an ongoing agreement to fund the core work of the Jurassic Coast Trust as it offered an effective and sustainable financial model to both councils to deliver management of the site.

In response to a question relating to little reference being made of marketing the site within the documents, the Portfolio Holder advised this was included within the Management Plan under protecting the world heritage site. However he confirmed that he would discuss this issue further with the Jurassic Coast Trust and report back directly to the member concerned at a later date.

Assurance was sort regarding the protection of elements of the Jurassic path in respect of cliff fall and erosion of footpaths that sat on the East Devon Coastline of the Jurassic path; the Portfolio Holder confirmed that he would discuss these concerns with his East Devon colleagues.

Decision

- (a) That the Cabinet Jurassic Coast Partnership Plan 2020 2025 be adopted;
- (b) That the current funding contribution made to the Jurassic Coast Trust continue until to March 2023.
- (c) That with the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment, authority be delegated to the Executive Director of Corporate Development (Section 151 Officer) to approve a new funding agreement with the Jurassic Coast Trust

Reason for Decision

The Jurassic Coast Partnership Plan and Dorset Council's continued support of the Jurassic Coast Trust helps us to deliver a number of actions outlined in the Corporate Plan in an effective and cost efficient way; delivering services that protect our natural, historic and cultural environments, capitalising on Dorset's unique environmental assets to support our priorities and providing an environment that attracts business investment, tourism and a skilled workforce. The partnership plan enables us to meet UNESCO and UK Government requirements with regard to management of the World Heritage Site.

147. Making of Bridport Neighbourhood Plan 2020-2036

The Portfolio Holder for Planning presented a report seeking formal adoption of the Bridport Area Neighbourhood Plan as part of the statutory development plan for the Bridport Neighbourhood Area. In addition he took the opportunity to congratulate and thank those involved in preparing the plan.

Decision

- (a) That the council make the Bridport Area Neighbourhood Plan (as set out in appendix A of the report to 5 May 2020) part of the statutory development plan for the Bridport Neighbourhood Area;
- (b) That the council offers its congratulations to Bridport Town Council and the Joint Council Committee in producing their neighbourhood plan.

Reason for Decision

To formally adopt the Bridport Area Neighbourhood Plan as part of the statutory development plan for the Bridport Neighbourhood Area. In addition, to recognise the significant amount of work undertaken by the Joint Council Committee in preparing the neighbourhood plan, congratulating them on their success.

148. Making of Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan 2018 to 2033

The Portfolio Holder for Planning set out a report seeking formal adoption of the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan as part of the statutory development plan for the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Area, following a successful referendum. He also took the opportunity to thank those who were involved in preparing the plan.

Decision

- (a) That the council make the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan (as set out in the appendix A of the report of 5 May 2020) part of the statutory development plan for the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Area;
- (b) That the council offers its congratulations to Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan group in producing their neighbourhood plan.

Reason for Decision

To formally adopt the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan as par of the statutory development plan for the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood area. In addition, to recognise the significant amount of work undertaken by the Upper Marshwood Vale Neighbourhood Plan group in preparing the neighbourhood plan, congratulating them on their success.

149. Making of the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Plan 2016 to 2031

The Portfolio Holder for Planning set out a report seeking formal adoption of the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Plan. As the local ward member, Cllr T Ferrari took the opportunity to thank all those involved in the preparation of the plan which demonstrated local democratic engagement.

Decision

- (a) That the council make the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Plan (as set out in Appendix A of the report of 5 May 2020) part of the statutory development plan for the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Area;
- (b) That the council offers its congratulations to Weymouth Town Council and the Sutton Poyntz Society in producing their neighbourhood plan.

Reason for Decision

To formally adopt the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Plan as part of the statutory development plan for the Sutton Poyntz Neighbourhood Area. In addition, to recognise the significant amount of work undertaken by the Sutton Poyntz Society in preparing the neighbourhood plan, congratulating them on their success.

150. Climate & Ecological Emergency Executive Advisory Panel Update

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment reported that the Executive Advisory Panel would continue to meet and aimed to feedback its action plan to Full Council later in the year.

151. Urgent items

There were no urgent items considered at the meeting.

152. Exempt Business

It was proposed by Cllr P Wharf

Decision

That the press and the public be excluded for the following item(s) in view of the likely disclosure of exempt information within the meaning of paragraph 3 of schedule 12 A to the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended).

The committee logged out of the MS Teams Live Event to consider the following item under exempt business

153. Major Waste Disposal Contracts following competitive tender process

Cabinet considered a report on the awarding of the residual waste contract.

Decision

| That the award | d of the residual | waste contract | be approved. |
|----------------|-------------------|----------------|--------------|
|----------------|-------------------|----------------|--------------|

Reason for Decision

To allow cost effective management of waste.

| Duration of meeting : 10.00 am - 1.10 pm |
|---|
| Chairman |
| |



Public Questions and Answers

Question 1 from Chris Bradley

Agenda Item 7: "Covid-19 Response"- PPE

The Covid-19 pandemic has cut short over 21,000 lives, more than 40,000 if deaths in care homes are included. 117 people have died in Dorset hospitals, with 697 currently infected.

Those who care for us are putting their lives on the line each time they go on duty in a hospital or care home.

The deaths of 119 health workers and care staff have been reported (The Guardian, 27 April 2020).

There has rightly been great and serious concern about the lack of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) available to healthcare staff.

The BBC Panorama Programme (broadcast 27 April 2020) revealed that crucial PPE to cope with a pandemic had not been stockpiled, as it should have been. There were no gowns or visors in sufficient numbers to protect the lives of those on the frontline in hospitals and care homes.

There is evidence of the impact of the lack of PPE in Dorset, too. Healthcare staff are putting their heads above the parapet to share their fears.

We learn from a nurse on the frontline in Royal Bournemouth Hospital of shortages of PPE. Staff carry out assessments of suspected and confirmed Covid-19 patients without proper protection, making use of flimsy aprons, surgical masks and goggles or visors rather than the FFP-3 masks which should be worn and gowns covering arms and uniform. Staff who refuse to work in these unsafe conditions have been threatened with disciplinary action.

Two staff members are being treated in the Intensive Care Unit as a result of contacting Covid-19 in the hospital.

There are "dozens" of Bournemouth Hospital staff in self isolation with suspected Covid-19 who have not been tested. The Dorset Pathology Service is only carrying out limited testing. Symptomatic staff are not being swabbed.

The people of Dorset should be made fully aware of the full facts concerning the safety of the courageous people risking their lives to save others from Covid-19.

I urge Dorset Council to act as the champion of Dorset health professionals and Dorset people.

Could the Cabinet please advise:

Is the Council satisfied that sufficient PPE is available to fully safeguard all Dorset staff whose work places them at risk of contracting Covid-19 or becoming carriers? If not, then what is the Council doing to ensure that for their own staff, and, through NHS partners that NHS staff, that PPE is available to fully safeguard all staff whose work places them at risk of contracting Covid-19 or becoming carriers?

Many frontline staff are working close together in cramped conditions where social distancing is impossible. Again, what is the Council doing to safeguard such selfless staff against infection by Covid-19?

Response from Cllr G Carr-Jones

Tragically Covid-19 has claimed the lives of many thousands of people worldwide and

I would like to extend my sympathy to all of those in Dorset and further afield who have lost a loved one

I would also like to extend thanks to all of our staff. Whether you are caring for the elderly or vulnerable or keeping other vital services running - thank you.

Dorset Council does not run hospitals and I cannot answer questions about the availability of PPE within the NHS.

I can only answer for Dorset Council and reply that the Council has worked hard and has secured PPE for council workers and for non NHS partner organisations which have not themselves been able to secure sufficient supplies.

I am grateful to central government which has provided some supplies of PPE to the Council. With the help of military planners we have distributed these supplies fairly amongst our own services and our partners. The Council has supplemented these supplies by investing very significantly in buying PPE to support key workers across Dorset.

It is easy for the questioner to make generalised remarks about staff being at risk by working in cramped conditions where social distancing is not possible but we are working hard to protect all of our staff, whatever their roles. Where it is possible to do this staff are working from home. Other staff are in frontline roles where they cannot work from home and managers are making sensible decisions about how to apply national guidance on the use of PPE to keep service users and staff safe.

We have systems in place to monitor our stocks and usage of PPE. Guidance on the usage of PPE can change but we hold sufficient stocks and will continue to buy more on an ongoing basis.

Question 2 from Caz Dennett (on behalf of Extinction Rebellion)

Question on Upcoming Full Council Meetings

Last week we learned that many Councils in Dorset are holding decision-making meetings online. Here we are today at Dorset Council's first online Cabinet Meeting.

In an article in the Dorset Echo on Weds 27th April Councillor Spencer Flower, Leader of Dorset Council was reported as saying:

"Continuing democracy is of the utmost importance, and all political parties making up Dorset Council have worked together to identify the meetings which must take place over the coming months.

"Hosting virtual meetings enables council to make decisions on items related to COVID-19 as well as business-as-usual matters, whilst ensuring the health and safety of councillors, colleagues and the public in line with public health guidance." What provisions are there to enable Full Council meetings to take place as scheduled on 14th May, 16th July and, should some COVID-19 restrictions remain, 15th October 2020? Can we expect these meetings to take place through a virtual platform as required? If not what would prevent this?

Response from the Leader of the Council

Thank you for your question.

It is important that democracy should continue and that is what we are doing in this meeting today, using the freedoms and flexibilities given to us by government to hold virtual meetings.

We will continue to hold virtual Cabinet meetings as well as virtual meetings of Overview and Scrutiny, Audit and Governance, Area Planning Committees and the Licensing Committee so that we can decide items related to Covid-19 as well as business as usual.

There will be a meeting of the full Council on the 11 June, but with the agreement of group leaders this will be a reduced meeting to deal with procedural business only.

The other Full Council meetings you mentioned in your question will not be held as originally planned. It was also agreed that the Annual Council will now take place on Thursday 3 September at 6.30pm in the County Hall Council Chamber, subject of course to government guidance COVID -19 nearer the time.

The Cabinet and most of our committees have a membership of 10. Whilst it is practical to hold a virtual meeting of that size there is a great deal of work to be done before we could contemplate running a virtual meeting involving all 82 councillors.

Question 3 from Debby Monkhouse

Agenda item 7 – Covid -19 Response

Residents are concerned that any democratic deficit that has arisen during the COVID 19 crisis is urgently addressed, to ensure that there is democratic accountability for the urgent decisions that the Council is making.

At Full Council on the 18th February 2020, Councillors overwhelmingly agreed that "to provide the Council with the good governance arrangements needed, to enable the Council to be effective and efficient, and achieve its ambitions for Dorset's communities - Member led and governance lite", the existing Scrutiny committee structure would be replaced in May with a framework more suitable to meet these aims.

Could the Council Leader please explain why these new committees don't seem to be being established, given the importance of policy development and scrutiny, especially given the circumstances we find ourselves under?

Response from Leader of the Council

Thank you for your question.

The Council's new governance arrangements are important to me, so much so that I presented them to the last Council meeting and moved that they should be adopted. That makes it all the more disappointing to me that the implementation of the new arrangements has had to be delayed.

In ordinary times the Council is required to hold an annual meeting at which the Chairman of Council, the Leader and committee chairmen are elected. The annual meeting is usually held in May and involves all 82 councillors. Our new structure was to have been introduced from the annual meeting on 14th May 2020 when councillors would have been elected to chair and appointed to serve on our new committees.

As a result of the exceptional times we find ourselves in the Government has made regulations removing the need to hold an annual meeting.

There is still much uncertainty around the duration of lockdown and social distancing measures but I do not anticipate a full Council meeting to make appointments to our new structure being held before 3 September 2020.

This delay to the implementation of our new committee structures will not though prevent scrutiny of the Council's response to the Covid-19 emergency from taking place and I hope that later in this meeting the Cabinet will accept the recommendation that we refer the Council's response to the Covid-19 emergency for scrutiny by other councillors.

Question 4 from Irene Statham, and supporting statement (on behalf of Extinction Rebellion)

Dorset Council currently faces extreme challenges and we very much appreciate the opportunity to participate in today's meeting.

The pandemic has demonstrated that when we all come together, organisations and individuals can make extraordinary changes at a pace few would have believed possible. We believe that this spirit can be harnessed to tackle the ongoing climate crisis.

Our neighbouring councils - Devon, South Somerset, and Bournemouth, Christchurch & Poole - already have climate emergency strategies and action plans. Here in Dorset the local Town Councils have also made good progress in developing action plans, with some already in place and being delivered.

On 15th April Extinction Rebellion sent an open letter to the CEEEAP asking that the anniversary of DC's Climate and Ecological Emergency Declaration on 16th May be marked by publishing the Strategy and Action Plan for Dorset. Cabinet members were sent copies. (Please find another copy attached). To date no answer has been received and we are now asking for a clear timetable and outline of procedure.

The new Dorset Corporate Plan makes the Climate and Ecological Emergency 'a crosscutting priority for all our work'. The Council's Chairman stated on the unitary authority's anniversary that 'to address the challenges of climate change was, and still is, the most underpinning part of our wider agenda'. DC have outwardly expressed a political desire to treat the climate emergency with urgency but a year on there is no

visible outcome.

We are concerned that the CEEEAP has not met since 23rd January 2020 and that, although the intention is to meet virtually, no date has been set for the next meeting.

We are concerned that the commitment, knowledge and balance provided by the members of the CEEEAP are not being fully utilised.

We are concerned that the undoubted expertise of the relevant officers may not be fully engaged in the formation of policy.

We are concerned that impossible demands are being made on one person (however competent and committed), by combining the Climate Emergency portfolio with the already huge responsibility of Highways, Transport and Environment. (See my question to the cabinet in July 2019)

We are concerned that there may no longer be a mechanism by which the two motions tabled by Cllrs Daryl Turner and Kelvin Clayton in July 2019 and 'referred to the CEEEAP for further consideration and report back to the full council' can be returned to the full council.

Question

When and through which channels will DC publish and implement its Climate and Ecological Emergency Strategy and Action Plan?

Response from the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Transport and the Environment

Dorset Council has had to significantly change the way we do things in the wake of the ongoing coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, but work on our Climate & Ecological Emergency strategy and action plan has continued, albeit at an understandably slower pace.

Our ability to consult, openly discuss and make key decisions regarding the adoption of any proposed action plan has also been disrupted, causing delays. While this is unfortunate, we have a duty to act in the best interests of our residents and right now that means joining the rest of the global community to tackle the more immediate emergency posed by coronavirus.

That said, we recognise that the Climate and Ecological Emergency remains. We will present the draft strategy and action plan to councillors at our next Executive Advisory Panel for Climate Change meeting, which we are in the process of setting up. In the meantime, we ask for patience and understanding at this unprecedented time especially as we begin to consider the long-term challenges the Council faces as a result of the pandemic.



Cabinet 5 May 2020

Questions from Councillors

Question 1 from Cllr Brian Heatley

Many commercial boat owners using our harbours are not eligible for the Small Business Grants Scheme to help small businesses unable to trade because of the Covid 19 pandemic. This is because they don't pay Business Rates. While there is now a specific scheme to help commercial fishing businesses, there are many other businesses such as charter angling concerns that remain without help. These businesses are important in themselves for our tourism and leisure industries, but also attract many visitors to Dorset who go on to use our restaurants, pubs and accommodation. The support of the Council in asking Dorset MPs to lobby the government on this anomaly is much appreciated. However, the Council itself could assist by waiving or reducing its harbour dues and berthing fees rather than just deferring them as it has promised to do.

If it's right to help small businesses with free parking in Council car parks, how about free berthing for our boat based businesses? And a holiday from other harbour dues which could be clawed back if the government does eventually offer more substantial help?

Response from the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Transport and Environment

Thank you for your question.

We know the immense pressure that business owners find themselves in as a result of this unprecedented situation, and we have been feeding back to Central Government that some of our Dorset businesses fall through the gaps of support being offered by them and the small business grants currently available. We and our local MPs have been lobbying Central Government to support businesses that are ineligible for the newly introduced grant schemes. Our advice is that commercial businesses operating from our harbours should continue to monitor the various forms of assistance to determine their eligibility for small business grants and other government support as these may change, such as the bounce back loans scheme launched this week.

As you are aware Dorset Council is under extreme financial pressure at this time and will be for the foreseeable future. There are hundreds of businesses across Dorset who do not pay business rates and are in a similar position to the charter boat businesses. Dorset Council are not in a position to provide support to all of these businesses. This is a national problem being experienced by other harbour authorities and wider groups of local businesses. Local Authorities are helping to deal with the impact of COVID-19 in many ways, working to support of central government policy.

For commercial berth holders we are, however, offering a payment deferral of up to three months and will continue to monitor the situation and any changes to Government support.

Question 2 from Cllr Nick Ireland

"In the Covid-19 report (agenda item 7), it states under 13.14 that "the financial impact of COVID-19 on Dorset Council's budget has been significant ... including ... renting and converting a hotel into a hospital", yet available capacity in our Acute Hospital (Dorset County) is currently significantly much more than anticipated and our Community Hospitals are equally underutilised. Given that the facility provided by renting hotels was designed to take the now unrealised pressure from our hospitals for apparently only non-medical discharges, and that my previously asked question as to set-up costs of this 'hospital' was unanswered, what has been the total cost so far of this seemingly unnecessary facility and what is the average 'occupancy' rate in percentage terms?"

(Two questions in there, so I'll be asking two supplementaries ...)

Response from Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care & Health

Following Covid specific directives issued in March by the Department of Health & Social Care, Ministry of Housing Communities & Local Government, LGA

NHS and Dorset Council led the rapid response of commissioning of services to enable the safe discharge of individuals, with a non-covid19 diagnosis who were medically ready, from hospital settings as per the requirements of the pathway 1 guidance. The purpose of these rapid discharge dictat was to enable hospital

capacity to be maximised to manage the predicted covid-19 demand, and this in turn would protect the NHS capacity and save lives.

We were required to deliver additional capacity and Local Authorities across the UK established many arrangements with businesses including hotel and hospitality companies to enable this without impacting further on the existing social care capacity which was, and continues to be, under pressure.

Essex County Council notably booked in excess of 300 beds for this purpose within hotels.

The service was to support our residents to optimum recovery therefore enabling them to return home or to further assess their needs and put in place appropriate support.

Excellent response in providing this capacity so quickly and gave confidence across the system Business community pulled together to provide a very agile response.

The aim was to increase capacity for those leaving hospital who were unable to return home immediately and provide an alternative additional care provision. The fact that this capacity has not been needed at scale to date is a very positive outcome in this unpredictable pandemic.

